BOROUGH OF BARROW-IN-FURNESS

A MEETING OF THE COUNCIL of this Borough was held at the Town Hall, Barrow-in-Furness at 7.00 p.m. on Tuesday 21st day of July, 2009 to take into consideration and determine upon the following subjects, namely: -




1
-
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST (IF ANY).




2
-
MINUTES.



3
 -
TO RECEIVE APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE.

4         -
(A)  
TO RECEIVE REPORTS FROM THE 
FOLLOWING COMMITTEES AND CONSIDER RECOMMENDATIONS.


(1)
PLANNING



(2)
LICENSING



(3)
EXECUTIVE



(4)
AUDIT  
(B)  
QUESTIONS TO THE LEADER OF THE COUNCIL.
(C) TO RECEIVE A REPORT ON THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE STANDARDS COMMITTEE.


5
-
TO RECEIVE A REPORT FROM THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE ON A REVIEW OF THE REPRESENTATION OF THE DIFFERENT POLITICAL GROUPS OF THE COUNCIL ON COMMITTEES AND DECIDE:-




(i)
The size of Committees





(ii)
The allocation of seats and substitute seats to   




political groups,





(iii)
Delegate to Committees the power to make           



appointments to outside bodies appropriate to           



their terms of reference; and





(iv)
To confirm the appointment of Members to              



Committees by the Conservative and                      



Independent Groups.

6         -
TO RECEIVE A NOTICE OF MOTION UNDER RULE 11.

7         -
TO APPOINT THE OFFICIAL SPOKESPERSON FOR HEALTH AND SAFETY.

8         -
TO ORDER THE COMMON SEAL TO BE         AFFIXED TO DOCUMENTS.
Present:- Councillors Dawes (Mayor in the Chair), Barlow, Begley, Bell, Bleasdale, English, Flitcroft, Garnett, Guselli, J. Hamezeian, R. Hamezeian, Hammond, James, Jefferson, Maltman, McClure, McEwan, Marcus, Millar, Murray, Pemberton, Pidduck, Richardson, D. Roberts, Solloway, Stephenson, Unwin, Waiting, Williams and Wood.

Also present was:- Dr. D. Passmore (Independent Member of the Standards Committee).
The meeting opened with prayers by the Mayor’s Chaplain.

20 – Declarations of Interest

Councillor Bleasdale declared the following personal interests from the Executive Committee meeting held on 8th July, 2009; Minute No. 21 (Funding for Handypersons), Minute No. 22 (Consultation on the Potential Change to the Administration of Concessionary Travel from April, 2011) and Minute No. 25 (Free Access to “Pay to Play” Leisure Activities for Looked After Children) as he was a Member of Cumbria County Council.
Councillor Guselli declared the following personal interests from the Executive Committee meeting held on 8th July, 2009; Minute No. 21 (Funding for Handyperson Scheme), Minute No. 22 (Consultation on the Potential Change to the Administration of Concessionary Travel from April, 2011) and Minute No. 25 (Free Access to “Pay to Play” Leisure Activities for Looked After Children) as he was a Member of Cumbria County Council.  He also declared a personal interest in Minute No. 30 (Barrow Town Centre Link Road Phase 2 – Purchase of Land at Cornmill Crossing, Hindpool) as one of the Valuers was known to him.  He also declared a personal interest in Minute No. 5 of the Housing Management Forum on 25th June, 2009 (Homelessness Funding 2009/2010) as he was a private sector landlord.

Councillor J. Hamezeian declared the following personal interests from the Executive Committee meeting held on 8th July, 2009; Minute No. 21 (Funding for Handyperson Scheme), Minute No. 22 (Consultation on the Potential Change to the Administration of Concessionary Travel from April, 2011) and Minute No. 25 (Free Access to “Pay to Play” Leisure Activities for Looked After Children) as he was a Member of Cumbria County Council.

Councillor Hammond declared a personal interest in Minute No. 5 of the Executive Committee held on 8th July, 2009 (Free Access to “Pay to Play” Leisure Activities for Looked after Children) and Minute No. 30 (Barrow Town Centre Link Road Phase 2 – Purchase of Land at Cornmill Crossing, Hindpool) as she was a Member of Cumbria County Council.

Councillor Marcus declared the following personal interests from the Executive Committee meeting held on 8th July, 2009; Minute No. 21 (Funding for Handyperson Scheme), Minute No. 22 (Consultation on the Potential Change to the Administration of Concessionary Travel from April, 2011) and Minute No. 25 (Free Access to “Pay to Play” Leisure Activities for Looked After Children) as he was a Member of Cumbria County Council.

Councillor D. Roberts declared the following personal interests from the Executive Committee meeting held on 8th July, 2009; Minute No. 21 (Funding for Handyperson Scheme), Minute No. 21 (Consultation on the Potential Change to the Administration of Concessionary Travel from April, 2011) and Minute No. 25 (Free Access to “Pay to Play” Leisure Activities for Looked After Children) as he was a Member of Cumbria County Council.

Councillor Stephenson declared a personal interest in Minute No. 5 of the Housing Management Forum meeting held on 25th June, 2009 (Homelessness Funding 2009/2010) as he was a private Landlord.

Councillor Unwin declared a personal interest in Minute No. 30 of the Executive Committee held on 8th July, 2009 (Barrow Town Centre Link Road, Phase 2 – Purchase of Land at Cornmill Crossing, Hindpool) as she was an employee of BAE Systems.

Councillor Waiting declared a personal and prejudicial interest in Minute No. 30 of the Executive Committee held on 8th July, 2009 (Barrow Town Centre Link Road, Phase 2 – Purchase of Land at Cornmill Crossing, Hindpool) as her husband works for BAE and was involved in negotiations regarding the link road.

Councillor Williams declared a personal interest in Minute No. 5 of the Housing Management Forum meeting held on 25th June, 2009 (Homelessness Funding 2009/10) as he was a private sector landlord.

21 – Minutes
The Minutes of the meeting held on 12th May, 2009 were taken as read and confirmed.

22 – Apologies for Absence
Apologies for absence were submitted from Councillors Callister, Heath, Husband, Irwin, McCavish and M. A. Roberts.

23 – Announcement by the Leader of the Council – Swine Flu
Councillor Richardson, the Leader of the Council announced that Swine Flu was not a local problem; it was a national pandemic.  An NHS Helpline would be set up later this week and new vaccines were currently being tested.  He announced that the Chief Executive had arranged for Councillors Pidduck and Williams to attend an LGA Group Swine Flu briefing in Birmingham on Friday 24th July, 2009.  He advised that Emergency Planning was the responsibility of Cumbria County Council and that on 24th April, 2009, a Strategic Co-ordinating Group had been established which meets on a weekly basis, the Borough Council representative on this group was Gary Ormondroyd, the Chief Environmental Health Officer.  Staff were being kept informed of relevant advice and the prime aim of the Council was to ensure that no services were disrupted.  The Council would co-operate with the NHS and follow national strategy.
Reports of Committees
24 – Planning
It was moved by Councillor McClure and 

RESOLVED:- That the meetings of the Planning Committee held on 19th May, 16th June and 7th July, 2009 be received.

25 – Licensing
It was moved by Councillor D. Roberts and

RESOLVED:- That the report of the meetings of the Licensing Committee held on 27th April and 18th June, 2009 be received.

26 – Executive

It was moved by Councillor Guselli and seconded by Councillor Williams and
RESOLVED:- That the report of the meeting of the Executive Committee held on 8th July, 2009 be received and that each of the recommendations contained therein be adopted.

27 – Audit

It was moved by Councillor Unwin and

RESOLVED:- That the report of the meeting of the Audit Committee held on 29th June, 2009 be received.

28 – Questions to the Leader of the Council
The Leader of the Council took the following questions without notice from Members:-

(i)
Councillor J. Hamezeian asked if the Council were seriously thinking of planning an alternative All Weather Pitch in the future as the existing one would be converted into a Soccer Centre (Minute No. 27 of the Executive Committee on 8th July, 2009 refers);

(ii)
Councillor McEwan asked if it would be possible for the Maintenance Contract to go out to tender as he had heard from a lot of unsatisfied people (Minute No. 7 of the Housing Management Forum held on 25th June, 2009 refers).

The Leader responded to these questions by Members and addressed the concerns raised.

29 – Report of the Standards Committee

It was moved by the Mayor and seconded by Councillor Williams and
RESOLVED:- That the report of the meeting of the Standards Committee held on 9th July, 2009 be received and that the recommendation contained therein be adopted.
30 – Review of Representation of Political Groups on Committee

The Chief Executive reported that a request had been received from the Independent Group under the Local Government and Housing Act 1989 for the Review of Representation of Political Groups on Committees.

He reported that it was the duty of the Council or of a relevant Committee in performing this function to determine the allocation to different political groups of the seats which fall to be filled by appointments and in making such determinations to give effect, so far as reasonably practicable, to the following principles:-
1. That not all seats on the body be allocated to the same political group;
2. That the majority of seats on the body be allocated to a particular political group if the number of Members belonging to that group is a majority of the Authority’s membership;

3. Subject to Nos. (1) and (2) above, that the number of seats on the ordinary Committees of the Authority which are allocated to each political group bears the same proportion to the total of all seats on the ordinary Committees of that Authority as is borne by the number of Members of that group to the membership of the Authority; and

4. Subject to Nos. (1) and (3) above, that the number of seats on the body which are allocated to each political group bears the same proportion to the number of all seats on that body as is borne by the number of Members of the group to the membership of the Authority.

The number of seats held on the Council by each group was as follows:-


Conservative Group



-
16

Labour Group



-
  8


Independent




-
  5

Socialist People’s Party


-
  4

Barrow Borough Independent Group
-
  2


Liberal Democrat



-
  1

The relevant Regulations required that so far as was reasonable, the proportion of the total seats on Committees and on individual Committees held by the political groups bear the same proportion to their seats on the Council.  
Submitted at Appendix 2 to the report was the recommended allocation of seats on Committees and Sub-Committees.  Members had been requested to note the following:-
1. The Local Government Act 2000 (Section 53 (10)) provides that the Standards Committee is not regarded as a body to which the duty to allocate seats to political groups applies.  Hitherto, five Members had been appointed in addition to the Independent Chairman and two other Independent Members.  Those five seats had nevertheless been split on a proportional basis in the past.
2. The number of seats on the Executive, Licensing and Planning Committees would remain at twelve.
3. The number of seats on the Regeneration and Community Services Overview and Scrutiny Committee and the Corporate Services Overview and Scrutiny Committee would remain at six. 
4. The Council’s Constitution provides that:-

(a) Members of the Executive Committee shall not be eligible to be members of the Planning Committee and vice-versa.

(b) One Executive Committee member from each political group may be appointed to each of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees subject to the proportionality rules.  All other Councillors qualified to sit on the Committees and any Sub-Committee established.
5. The number of Councillors on the Housing Management Forum would remain at eight.

6. The number of Councillors on the Audit Committee would remain at six.

7. The number of Councillors on the Grants Sub-Committee would remain at nine.
The recommended seat allocations in respect of those Outside Bodies to which the proportionality rules had been applied and in respect of Forums, Working Groups and Panels had been attached at Appendix 3 to the report.
It was recommended that the Council delegated to Committees the power to make appointments to outside bodies etc. appropriate to their terms of reference.

It was moved by Councillor Richardson and seconded by Councillor Williams as follows:-
(i) That the size of Committees and the allocation of seats and substitute seats in accordance with details below be agreed:-

Committees


Cons       Lab
    SPP      Ind       BBI
Total











Seats

Executive
      

   5
      3
      1
        1          1
  11
Planning
      

   5
      3
      2
        1          1
  12

Licensing
      

   5
      3
      2
        1          1
  12
Overview and Scrutiny

– Corporate Services
   3
      1
      1
        1          0
    6

Overview and Scrutiny – 

Regeneration and

   3
      1
      1           1          0
    6
Community Services

Audit



   3
      1
      1           1          0
    6

Total Seat

            ---
     ---
      --
        --
         --

Allocation

            24 
    12
      9 (8)      6
         3




            ---
     ---
      --
        --
         --

Under this option the Independent Group should lose a place.  Councillor Richardson had proposed that they forego a seat on the Executive Committee.
Sub-Committees

Cons       Lab
    SPP      Ind       BBI
Total











Seats

Grants Sub
      

   4
      2
      1
        1          1
    9

Licensing Sub      

   2
      1
      0
        0          0
    3

Total Seat

             --
      --
      --
        --
         --

Allocation

             6
      3
      1
        1
         1




             --
      --
      --
        --
         --

(ii)
To agree the allocation of seats on Outside Bodies, the number of seats and allocations in respect of Forums, Panels, Workings Groups etc. in accordance with the details attached at Appendix 3 to the report and (with the exception of the Housing Management Forum) delegate to the appropriate Committees, the power to make the necessary appointments; and

(iii)
To agree that the Members and Substitute Members for each of the Committees be as follows:-

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE
Councillors Barlow, Guselli, J. Hamezeian, Marcus, Millar, Pemberton, Pidduck, Richardson, Stephenson, Waiting and Williams.

Substitute Members
Conservative – Councillor English, Flitcroft, Heath, Maltman and Unwin.

Labour – Councillors Callister, Garnett and Irwin.

Independent – Councillor Solloway.

Socialist Peoples Party – Councillor McEwan.

Barrow Borough Independent Group – Councillor Wood.

PLANNING COMMITTEE
Councillors Bell, Bleasdale, Dawes, Heath, Husband, Irwin, Jefferson, Maltman, McClure, McEwan, M. A. Roberts, and Wood.

Substitute Members

Conservative – Councillors English, Flitcroft, James, Richardson and Williams.

Labour – Councillors Garnett, Pidduck and Waiting.

Independent – Councillors Solloway and Stephenson.

Socialist Peoples Party – Councillor Begley.

Barrow Borough Independent Group – Councillor Millar.

LICENSING COMMITTEE

Councillors Callister, English, Garnett, R. Hamezeian, Irwin, James, Millar, Murray, D. Roberts, Solloway, Stephenson and Unwin.

Substitute Members
Conservative – Councillors Bleasdale, Dawes, Heath, Marcus and Williams.

Labour – Councillors Barlow, Husband and Pidduck.

Independent – Councillors Hammond and Jefferson.

Socialist Peoples Party – Councillor McEwan.

Barrow Borough Independent Group – Councillor Wood.

AUDIT COMMITTEE

Councillors Barlow, Begley, Heath, Jefferson and Unwin.

Substitute Members

Conservative – Councillors Pemberton and Richardson.

Labour – Councillor Wating.

Independent – Councillor Solloway.

Socialist Peoples Party – Councillor McEwan.

OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE – REGENERATION AND COMMUNITY SERVICES
Councillors Dawes, Hammond, McEwan, Maltman, Pemberton and Waiting.

Substitute Members

Conservative – Councillors Bleasdale, Heath and Richardson.

Labour – Councillor Pidduck.

Independent – Councillor Solloway.

Socialist People’s Party – Councillor Begley.

OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE – CORPORATE SERVICES 

Councillors Bell, Bleasdale, Callister, Flitcroft, R. Hamezeian and Pemberton.

Substitute Members

Conservative – Councillors Maltman, Marcus and Williams.

Labour – Councillor Garnett.

Independent – Councillor Jefferson.

Socialist People’s Party – Councillor McEwan.

STANDARDS COMMITTEE
Councillors Dawes, Guselli, R. Hamezeian, Solloway and Waiting.

Substitute Members

Conservative – Councillors Pemberton and D. Roberts.

Labour – Councillor M. A. Roberts.

Independent – Councillor Jefferson.

Socialist People’s Party – Councillor Begley.

LICENSING SUB-COMMITTEE 

Councillors Callister, D. Roberts and Unwin.

Substitute Members

Conservative – Councillors English, James and Murray.

Labour – Councillors Garnett and Irwin.

Independent – Councillors Solloway and Stephenson.

Socialist People’s Party – Councillor R. Hamezeian.

Barrow Borough Independent Group – Councillor Millar.

GRANTS SUB-COMMITTEE

Councillors Begley, Flitcroft, Guselli, Husband, Irwin, Maltman, Stephenson, Williams and Wood.

Substitute Members
Conservative – Councillors McClure, Pemberton, Richardson and Unwin.

Labour – Councillors Pidduck and Waiting.

Independent – Councillor Jefferson

Socialist Peoples Party – Councillor McEwan

Barrow Borough Independent Group – Councillor Millar.
It was further moved by Councillor Stephenson and seconded by Councillor Hammond that an amendment be made as follows:-

In respect of the appointment of Members to Committees the Independent Group be allocated two additional seats, one on Planning Committee (Councillor Bell) and one on Executive Committee (Councillor Solloway).
The amendment was duly voted upon and declared lost and it was
RESOLVED:- That the original motion, outlined above by Councillor Richardson and seconded by Councillor Williams be agreed.

31 – Notice of Motion under Rule 11
Councillor Bell had submitted a Motion under Rule 11 which had been signed by Councillors English and Solloway, as follows:-

To call on the Council to set up a member lead working group to review the Boroughs present management arrangements for setting "Key Priorities" and identify the opportunities to create new ones and to make them more visible; and

To look at opportunities to incorporate more fully other Borough Strategies and Ward priorities like the “Sustainable Community Strategy for Barrow and Furness" and the "Dalton 2005 Strategic Review Priorities" using the discussion document by Councillor Bell which had been appended to the Summons as reference for the Working Group, Members, experts and staff.  The review to be completed as a matter of priority. 

Councillor English gave notice that he wished to withdrawn his name from this motion.
The motion was duly voted upon and declared lost.

32 – Appointment of Official Spokesperson for Health and Safety
It was moved by Councillor Richardson and seconded by Councillor Williams that Councillor Richardson be appointed Spokesperson for Health and Safety and that Councillor Flitcroft replaced Councillor Marcus as the Spokesperson for Member Development and Human Resources.

It was further moved by Councillor Jefferson and seconded by Councillor Solloway that an amendment be made as follows:-

Councillor Bell be appointed Spokesperson for Health and Safety.  
The amendment was voted upon and declared lost and it was

RESOLVED:- (i) To agree that Councillor Richardson be appointed as the Spokesperson for Health and Safety; and

(ii) To agree that Councillor Flitcroft would replace Councillor Marcus as the Spokesperson for Member Development and Human Resources.

33 – Common Seal

RESOLVED:- That the Council authorises the affixing of its Common Seal to any documents to give effect to the Minutes and proceedings of the Committees submitted to or approved by this meeting and any other matters dealt with at this meeting.

The meeting closed at 8.35 p.m.

